Dear Mr Slater,

We, at Friends of Penrith Beacon, are writing to you as the planning inspector involved in Penrith's Neighbourhood Plan and the future use of the Beacon forest. We have certain questions to ask you, but first think we should explain who we are and the background.

Who are Friends of Penrith Beacon?

We are a community group formed in the summer of 2018 to campaign for the protection of Penrith Beacon and its surrounding woodland. Our aims were drawn up and agreed at a public meeting in the town centre.

The aims of the Friends of Penrith Beacon are: - to safeguard all the Beacon forest area for the use of future generations - to help the owner of the forest to protect this precious environment.

- The Beacon should remain a wild place and the forest should not be urbanised.
- There should be no building within the forest area.
- The visibility of the Beacon monument and the views out to the surrounding area are important.
- An accessible path in keeping with the natural environment to the Beacon monument is a very good idea.

Our Campaign

We formed in response to a leaked document to the local press showing Eden District Council's proposed Masterplan. In their Penrith Strategic Masterplan Sept 2018, they stated that the plan would involve three initiatives to secure the future of the Beacon.

- The wooded front of the Beacon would remain undeveloped and protected.
- There would be improved access to a large portion of the Beacon, facilitating disabled and pushchair access (and that the landowner wanted activities there such as mountain bike routes or woodland classrooms).
- Modest development of the commercial forestry area to the rear of the Beacon (such as high quality homes or holiday lets dotted around the wood)

Potentially this would have damaged the Beacon's beautiful tranquil woodland, which is home to a varied wildlife flora and fauna (see attached). This woodland has been enjoyed by countless generations.

Even though the timescale to respond to the Masterplan was very limited, we received a huge amount of support in our campaign to protect the Beacon from the above development proposed by EDC.

Our Petition

A paper petition, we organised, gained over 2,600 signatures in a very short time. The petition asked:

'We, the 'Friends of Penrith Beacon', petition Eden District Council to take the necessary action for ALL of the Beacon Forest to remain as it is now, a wild place with no development and accessible to all residents'.

The Rally

We only had just over a week to arrange a rally, yet such was the public support we achieved this. Several hundred people of all ages attended. People marched from all parts of the town and congregated in the centre to support our cause. Various people spoke, including a local teenager who emphasised the importance of the forest for young people and our climate. A young man had even written a song to celebrate the Beacon. We were on BBC and ITV local news that night.

Here are some photos from our FB page of the event, which clearly illustrate the depth of our support.

Media

Our FB page grew from nothing to over a 1000 within a fortnight. There were countless letters sent to the local paper and councillors in opposition to any development of the Beacon Forest, including glamping, holiday lodges, low density housing etc. (Our FB page has continued to grow. We now have over 1,600 followers and this is, despite the fact everyone, until recently, believed the Beacon had been saved from any development.)

Masterplan

The overwhelming opposition to EDC's Penrith Masterplan resulted in Lowther pulling out and eventually the scrapping of the entire project.

The post-analysis of the Masterplan recommended that any future discussion on the Beacon Forest should involve the local community including interested groups.

Current Situation

We understand that PTC, EDC and Lowther Estate have already met with you to discuss the future of the forest. Despite EDC's own post- masterplan analysis, FOPB (nor other community groups, such as Keep Penrith Special) have not been specifically invited to participate in any discussions. At a PTC meeting we asked about this and were told this was EDC's responsibility. We understand that PTC passed on our request to be included, but we have not heard anything yet from EDC. We, are, therefore, writing to you directly to ask if you will include us in the process.

In the Penrith Neighbourhood Plan Post Hearing Notes (dated 10.2.21) you suggest a possible alternative:

'that rather than stretching the definition of LGS in order to secure the protection of the wooded slopes of Beacon Hill, which the community clearly aspired to, one possible option would be to look as to whether a separate policy could achieve both the aspirations of the Town Council - to protect the

forest area so close to the town from inappropriate development yet which would not frustrate the legitimate commercial aspirations of the landowner.'

We feel this sounds similar to the 2018 Masterplan proposals regarding the Beacon. As you can see from our campaign information, this has already been resoundingly rejected by the local population.

We appreciate that the Beacon is a commercial forest and that as owner, Lowther has their own interests to consider. However, we feel that Lowther, as a prominent local landowner and part of our community, can hopefully take into consideration the enormous importance the forest holds for us here in Penrith.

With the covid situation and various lockdowns it has become even clearer how important being in nature is for our mental and physical well-being. We are extremely grateful that Lowther has allowed access to the whole forest throughout this time. Visiting the forest, seeing the wildlife and enjoying the tranquillity has helped many people through this time (as evidenced by comments on our FB page).

We feel that the whole of the Beacon forest needs protecting (not just the front), as any development and associated infrastructure would damage the delicate balance needed for the existing wildlife in the forest.

We are just ordinary local people who are keen that future generations will be able to experience the magic of this forest on our doorstep. We do not know the planning rules, but wondered if you, as a planning inspector, might be able to suggest a way to preserve the whole Beacon and its wildlife, whilst respecting Lowther's position?

In conclusion, we would appreciate if you could formally include us in the on-going process and any detailed discussions. If this not legally possible, then please can you take into account our views?

We feel the following photograph sums up local feeling.

Kind regards,

Friends of Penrith Beacon